Colorado Association of Conservation Districts
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
October 17, 2018, at 7:30 AM via Teleconference

 
 

Attendees:
Scott Jones, CACD President - Colorado River Watershed Director

Mike Cleary, CACD Vice President - Gunnison/Dolores River Watershed Director

Anthony Lobato, Director - Rio Grande River Watershed

Jim Cecil, Director - Republican River Watershed Director

Gary Thrash, Director - San Juan Basin Watershed /CO Representative Alternate to NACD

Charlie Carnahan, Director - Upper South Platte Watershed

George Fosha, Director - Upper Arkansas River Watershed Director

Nick Charchalis, Director - North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed

Steve McEndree, Director – Lower Arkansas River Watershed

Nancy Berges, Director – Lower South Platte Watershed

Bob Warner, CO Representative to NACD

Brett Moore, CACD Lobbyist

Bobbi Ketels, CACD Executive Director

Absent:
Cindy Lair, CSCB
Guests:
Clint Evans, NRCS

Randy Randall, NRCS

Les Owen, CDA

 

Call to Order:
The meeting was called to order by President Scott Jones at 7:30 AM after establishing a quorum.  Scott asked for any agenda changes.  With no additional requests, the board moved on with the agenda.  
Prior Meeting Minutes:
President Scott Jones asked for a motion to approve the September 2018 minutes.  Director Nick Charchalis made the motion to approve and Director Mike Cleary gave the second.  Without any further discussion, the motion to approve the CACD BOD’s September 2018 Minutes was passed unanimously.  

CSCB Update:
 No update.  Cindy Lair on vacation.
NRCS Update-Clint Evans:
The farm bill discussions are on hold until after the mid-term elections are over.  The House is in recess, so there are no updates on the Farm Bill.  Current program authorities update; EQIP program authorities were authorized by Congress through 2019.  National headquarters allowed NRCS to send out an early sign up announcement for new applications on their national initiative fund pool as well as their disaster recovery fund set up in 2018.  This upcoming Friday is the initial cutoff for early sign ups.  October 19th is when it closes. 
All of their general fund pools such as water quantity and quality, grazing and forest lands are on hold while they are developing the new conservation application ranking tool (CART).   This will be rolled out in February or early March.  NRCS is hoping by this time there will be a new Farm Bill in place, so they know what their program authorities are for EQIP and CSP.  This initial sign up is just a few of the national fund pools that they
have under EQIP as well as the  emergency fire response fund pool.  For CSP NRCS is accepting applications if someone submits one, but they are not allowed to advertise a sign up.  They do not have authority to advertise or work on any new applications but will accept them on a continuous basis.  They have received the funds to obligate existing conservation stewardship program contracts, as well as process payments for the 2018-2019 funding period, so staff is working on this.  
On the Ag Easement program, very similar to CSP; they are allowed to work on existing agreements and easement acquisitions, but not allowed to develop any new conservation easement agreements.  So, the funds they received to date are just for due diligence towards acquisitions of existing easement agreements.  Hiring update; NRCS is still working on the last few vacancies and waiting to receive the list of eligible applicants for (8) vacancies advertised in late September.  They should receive these in the next couple of weeks and will be making selections.  
The approval of the NRCS Hiring Plan for FY19 is currently at the department pending review by Secretary Purdue and Under Secretary Northey and pending approval to allow NRCS to move forward with hiring in 2019.  Clint is hoping to see approval on this by mid-November, but they will wait and see when this comes.
CDA Update-Les Owen:
There is a meeting coming up in Salida with the leadership of CO Cattlemen’s and most of the forest supervisors from the around the state to discuss some ongoing issues, mostly centered around the issues associated with the increase in recreational pressure on federal lands and what this is going to look like in the future.  There will probably be some BLM folks involved also to start the discussions of changes needed and what regulatory tools they have or what they may need to start thinking about in order to start working on these items.   
The Big Horn Domestic Sheep SW group is working to find the solutions to meet the needs of the CPW with maintaining Big Horn sheep while also ensuring that we do not lose anymore of our domestic sheep producers off of federal grounds.   This is an ongoing issue that keeps coming back up.  CDA had interviews for the new Federal Lands position and hopefully there will be a decision within the next few weeks to get someone on board in the not too distant future.  
Les asked the question if anyone has had any experience or knows anyone who has worked with the forest service on “Good Neighbor Authority” agreements.  Les was approached about the Dept. of Ag entering into a master agreement under the “Good Neighbor Authority” to try and get range improvements or possibly to fund some NEPA work that is outside of the capacity of the forest service to get done.  The state forestry has been doing this for years with the forest service and has some pretty good luck with it.  This is something that just came up on the horizon within the past week.  Clint mentioned that Les might want to reach out to Mike Lester with the CO State Forest Service.  NRCS works closely with Mike and his team and the US Forest Service on some forestry projects.  NRCS was not directly involved with the “Good Neighbor Authority,” but some of those funds were being leveraged towards some of their private lands forestry efforts that NRCS is working on such as the Upper South Platte.  Les will reach out to Mike Lester on the forestry side.  He wants to make sure there is some coordination between the state agencies on this.  
Mike Cleary asked the question as follow-up on conversation from a couple years ago about trying to get some traction on discussing historic easements through BLM for ditch companies.  It came up that the historic easements follow contour lines and when people go to pipe ditches, they prefer to go straight but they  don’t want to give up their historic easement.  He thought NACD was going to pick up this banner, and last time he spoke with someone he thought they were waiting on a new Head of the BLM.  Mike said he has not heard anything since.  Mike said if there is a new director now,  he will try to figure out a way to reignite this as two ditch companies have recently asked how this initiative is going.    Les said at the national level they still do not have a new director, but there is a person unofficially named as the new director for the state of Colorado.  She has not officially relocated to the Colorado position yet.  Les will send out the announcement.  Gary Thrash stated her name is Jamie Connell.  She worked out of the Montrose district and was on the White River Forest for awhile and then went to Montana, Oregon and Washington and now coming back to Colorado.  
Les said beyond this he has not heard of any new development, but with some state leadership coming on board within the next few weeks hopefully we can get this issue raised up to the top and try to restart the discussion on this to see where they may stand on it.  Mike stated he would appreciate this assistance as people are starting to line up to put in pipe lines and just in Delta County, he has had two requests in the last (45) days to know where we are on this initiative.  Les will put this on the agenda to discuss with her.  Mike said if Les gets on the agenda, he will be willing to attend to give local input.   
Legislative Update-Brett Moore:
Brett recapped on the Legislator of the Year rankings and explained how these recognitions give us the opportunity to invite these folks to our annual meeting to give them recognition for the support to our legislative committee during the 2018 legislative session.  Further discussion will take place with our legislative committee for final vote.  
We are twenty days away from the general election.  Brett will continue on behalf of CACD to meet with different candidates, some returning and some not returning legislators, talking about the upcoming session.  Brett will send out a political update to the board.  It comes down to three races in Jefferson county and Adams county whether the Senate flips over to Democratic control. There are five seats that are somewhat competitive.  There is a very competitive Governor’s race at the top of the ticket.  Brett and his lobbying partner did interview to be the legislative liaison for the Colorado Dept. of Agriculture. CDA is still working on their decision.  
CACD Director George Fosha presented the ditch proposal to the Interim Water Committee.   Brett felt they had a very good reception and based on this reception and further discussions with CACD Director George Fosha, CACD President Scott Jones and some others this is definitely looking like something we may move forward with for a bill concept this coming year.  Now that is has had some public attention with the committee and other groups further discussion will take place on how to move forward.   Overall the reception of this concept has gone over pretty well.  
CACD Director Gary Thrash stated that the Mancos CD asked the question if CACD had positions on the state ballot initiatives and Gary wanted to know if the legislative committee has had any discussions on this.  Brett stated it was on the agenda to review if any were private property rights related.  Discussions took place on initiative 74 that would impact private property rights.  Brett stated there are concerns that this one may be an opportunity for litigation and some concern it may have a freezing effect on local governments and their ability to do what they need to do , but at the same time it would prevent private land owners from local government overreach.  This is a constitutional measure and needs 55% to pass.  
Further discussions from the board took place on this and other initiatives.  Brett stated that the legislative board could further review and take a formal position on each for CACD after the board call.  Director George Fosha brought up one more point on the ditch resolution, stating that he had spoken some more with the DARCA group and that they are definitely in support of CACD on this.   Brett stated that if the CACD board is in support to move the ditch concept forward as potential legislation for the 2019 legislative session , he thinks we should get the green light right now to proceed with identifying a legislative sponsor and to get this to the capitol and have the lawyers start working on it.  He stated we would then be in a good position to give an update to our membership at the annual meeting.  CACD Director Jim Cecil made the motion to approve moving the ditch concept forward.  Director Anthony Lobato gave the second.  Motion carried unanimously.  The legislative committee agreed to hang on after the BOD call to continue further legislative discussion.  
 
 NACD Update: Gary Thrash:
NACD announcement; Intern Carlson Richforth has become the NACD Projects Partnerships Coordinator. He will be the national contact for some of the projects such as what New Mexico is doing.  The annual meeting is coming up in San Antonio, Texas the first part of February.  They have four tracks for this including communication, district operations member services and partnerships, natural resource policy and protection, and the last is stewardship and education.  People will be able to follow these through breakout sessions and discussion in the general sessions.  
For this meeting Agri Drain Corporation and Warner Ranch have funded complimentary first-time meeting attendance for registration and a ticket to the Tuesday banquet.  If we have anyone that we want to get there for the first time, there is funding to cover their registration and that banquet ticket.  Bob Warner and Gary Thrash were both at the SW Pacific region meeting in Kennewick, Washington.  They had a panel discussion on state conservation agency support, conservation districts, what state associations are covering and what is going on across the board and across the country.  
They also had a tour of a vineyard and wine tasting.  Gary thanked the board for sending him to this meeting.  Michael Crowder who is the NACD VP, is also the manager of the Barker Ranch along the Yakima River and they manage their property for water foul and use cattle to manage vegetation.  They have several million ducks fly through there on the Pacific Flyway. It was an interesting operation and a different way to look at agriculture when you are managing for ducks.  Gary added on the national meeting they will be doing the auction fundraiser so if we want to send anything to San Antonio, we need to be planning for this.  
Bobbi asked Gary if there was anything CACD needed to follow up with for the sunset rules on NACD policy.  Gary said probably not because their resource committees go through those regularly and decide which ones still apply.  Gary said he or Bob could go through the NACD policy book to see if there is anything that conflicts with ours or any that we feel need to keep moving forward.  Gary Thrash also mentioned that since Gary Moyer is running for County Commissioner in Rio Blanco County, he will most likely be stepping down from his representation on the NACD Executive Board.
Financial Update-Bobbi Ketels:
CACD FINANCIALS: 9-30-18
Ending/Cleared Balance in Checking as of Sept 30th, $75,670.64  
Checks/Payments Cleared -$7,559.52, Deposits Cleared $2,200.00
 
Total Uncleared Transactions (Checks/Payments Only-No Pending Deposits) -$3,149.13 
Ending Register Balance as of Sept 30th, $72,521.51
 
Reserve remains at $26,075.15 (remaining payback due to reserve total $15K)
NOI as of 09/30/18  $46,446.36

Credit Card Ending Statement Balance as of 10/07/18 $0.00
Total District Dues Paid YTD $56,550.00  

*No Invoices Received in September
UARRP Activity for July 2018:  Total Transactions (3) $7,776.95 (Cleared in August)- CACD July Income Earned $448.85 (PD in August)
Total Income Earned YTD $1,855.89
CACD Director Mike Cleary  made the motion to accept the financials as presented.  CACD Director              Charlie Carnahan gave the second.  The motion to approve the CACD financials was passed unanimously.  

Envirothon:

Anthony reported that they are still working on putting together a committee and will present further details later.
Annual Meeting-Mike Cleary:
Mike recapped the line-up for primary speakers and the unlikelihood of Secretary Purdue being able to attend.  
Mike will get with Bobbi this week on wrap-up for sponsorships.  Gross sponsor and exhibitor contribution were slightly up from last year and Bobbi will get an updated list out within the next week.  Bobbi will be doing another interview with Barn Media and an additional email blast to districts and partners in attempt to push sponsorship up more if possible.  Bobbi read a list of current sponsors to the board.   
Mike thanked Nick for his work on CCALT.  Nick stated they are willing to participate in any manner as we would like to see at the annual meeting.  Nick felt a short presentation would be appropriate during the CACD/CSCB Joint Board Meeting.  Nick stated there is a lot going on and a presentation would be pretty informative, and it is important to communicate the message as well as addressing previous issues.  Mike stated that he agreed for them to have a presence even if it is was having a booth and making themselves available to attendees at some level.  Mike asked the board if they were in support of this.  Further discussion took place on the history of past issues that were presented to CACD in 2017.  CCALT is willing to address these issues and to share how the program has evolved.  The board agreed to move forward with getting CCALT involved at some level and give them a platform to give a presentation to the two boards.   Miscellaneous discussion took place in regard to other details of the annual meeting planning wrap-up.   
Corporate Fundraising-Mike Cleary:
Mike has no updates at this time.  He will be making three more contacts prior to the meeting and mentioned to make sure that each of the CACD board members help by making a personal request for live auction items to their the watersheds and districts
Education Workshops-Bobbi Ketels:
Bobbi gave a brief update on the status of the education workshop activity and interest from districts.   
President/Miscellaneous Updates:
No updates.
Legislative Discussion Wrap-up:

Further discussions and review took place on the legislator review for Legislator of the Year candidates.  
Discussion also took place on each of the ballot issues.    
CACD voted to award 3 Legislator of the Year awards: 

Senator Dominick Moreno (D-Commerce City)

Senator Kerry Donovan (D-Vail)

Representative Marc Catlin (R-Montrose) 

CACD voted to take the following positions on the ballot measures:

Amendment X - Hemp out of Constitution - No Position

Amendment 74 - Protect Private Property from Govt Regulations - Support

Prop 109 and 110 - Transportation Funding Measures - No Position

Prop 112 - 2500 Foot Setbacks for New oil and gas production - Oppose

 Meeting adjourned at 9:17 AM.

                                                                                                               

Respectfully Submitted,

 

Bobbi Ketels
CACD Executive Director
